Ribble Valley Borough Council                                                                  

DELEGATED ITEM FILE REPORT - APPROVAL

	Ref: MO/CMS

	Application No: 
	3/2007/0009/P

	Development Proposed:
	SINGLE STOREY EXTENSION TO REAR, BEDROOM EXTENSION OVER EXISTING GARAGE, NEW CANOPY, STONE FACINGS TO TWO ELEVATIONS AND NEW ROOF COVERING AT THE EAVES, PENDLETON ROAD, WISWELL

	CONSULTATIONS: Parish/Town Council

	Parish Council – Whilst not objecting to the application, the Parish Council note that there would be a lack of garaging facilities.

They also felt that the bungalow, kennels and cattery should be treated as one entity.  Should the owner at some future stage wish to sell off the commercial part, then this could lead to an application for an additional dwelling nearby.



	CONSULTATIONS: Highway/Water Authority/Other Bodies

	N/A



	CONSULTATIONS: Nearby Residents

	No representations have been received.



	RELEVANT POLICIES:

	Policy G1 - Development Control.

Policy ENV3 - Development in Open Countryside.

Policy H10 - Residential Extensions.

Policy SPG - “Extensions and Alterations to Dwellings”.



	COMMENTS/ENVIRONMENTAL/AONB/HUMAN RIGHTS ISSUES/RECOMMENDATION:

	The application relates to a detached bungalow outside of any settlement boundary on a narrow country lane between Wiswell and Pendleton.  The property is bordered to the south‑west by Wiswell Kennels and Cattery, to the north-east by a residential property, Kemple View, and on the opposite side of the road (south-east) by another residence, Pepper Hill.

Planning permission is sought for an extension above the existing flat roof garage to create additional bedroom accommodation, a single storey extension to the rear and a canopy over the front entrance.  The first floor extension would follow the existing roof profile but with two projecting gables, one to front and one to rear.  The single store rear extension would have a footprint of 4.8m x 4.2m x 4.6m to the pitch.  The front canopy would be open to the three sides with a pitched roof above rising to approximately 4m in height.

These proposals are considered to be sympathetic to the existing building and will have little visual impact on the surrounding area.  It is also proposed to clad the building in stone and replace the existing concrete roof tiles with blue slates.  Overall, it is considered that these extensions and alterations would approve the appearance of the building.

PTO

In relation to residential amenity, the two neighbouring properties, Kemple View and Pepper Hill, are respectively 40m and 30m away from the application building, and would not, therefore, be significantly affected by the proposals. 

I note the points made by the Parish Council in respect of lack of garaging and the need to treat the property and the adjacent kennels/cattery as one entity; however, the latter point is not considered relevant to the determination of this planning application and, the lack of garaging at the site should not prove injurious to highway safety as there is ample off road parking at the site.

Amended plans were received which rectify omissions from the original submission drawing.



	SUMMARY OF REASONS FOR APPROVAL:

	The proposal has no significant detrimental impact on nearby residential amenity nor would it have an adverse visual impact.



	RECOMMENDATION: That conditional planning permission be granted.


DATE INSPECTED: 25 JANUARY 2007














